
SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD

Minutes of a Meeting of the Scrutiny Management Board held on Thursday, 22 
November 2018 at 10.00 am at Committee Room 1, County Offices, Kendal

PRESENT:

Mr WJ Wearing (Chairman)

Mr J Airey
Ms C Driver
Mrs S Evans
Mr KR Hamilton
Mr J Lister

Mr J Mallinson
Mr W McEwan
Mr B Shirley
Mrs V Tarbitt
Mr M Wilson (Vice-Chair)

Also in Attendance:-

Ms H Blake - Senior Manager - Policy and Scrutiny
Mr S Consterdine - Democratic Services Officer
Mr C Stewart - Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & 

Contract Management
Dr D Roberts - Executive Director - Corporate, Customer and 

Community Services

PART 1 – ITEMS CONSIDERED IN THE 
PRESENCE OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESS

120 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr C Hogg and Mrs E Williamson.

121 MEMBERSHIP

As Mrs P Bell had been elected as a Cabinet member she could no longer be a 
member of the Board so Mr S Collins was appointed as replacement.

122 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST

Councillor B Shirley declared an interest in item 7 as a family member sub contracts 
for the County Council.



123 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED, that the press and public be not excluded during consideration of 
any items on the Agenda.

124 MINUTES

RESOLVED, that the Minutes of the meeting held on 20 September 2018 be 
agreed as a correct record.

125 CALL-IN ITEMS

The Chair advised that there were no call in items for the Board to consider.

126 UPDATE ON DELIVERY OF THE SUSTAINABLE PROCUREMENT 
STRATEGY

The Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & Contract Management 
presented a performance report relating to the Sustainable Procurement Strategy 
2018-22 objectives and this was being submitted to Scrutiny Management Board 
following the Boards request at the beginning of 2018.

The aims of the Sustainable Procurement Strategy: 2018-22 were three-fold. Firstly, 
to support the Council’s long-term financial sustainability and drive efficiencies by 
ensuring all procurement activities were efficient, effective; transparent; legally 
compliant and equitable, thereby delivering value for money and commercial 
benefits. Secondly, to support local economic growth whilst responding to 
commissioning requirements, encouraging and supporting local organisations to bid, 
win and deliver Council contracts, where possible. Thirdly, to optimise social value 
opportunities through contracting arrangements and delivering benefits to the 
people and communities of Cumbria.

In order to demonstrate tangible delivery of the above the strategy included a 
delivery plan, identifying the metrics set against the outcomes the Council require.  
Appendix 1 to the report provided visibility of two quarters’ tracked performance, set 
against the twenty objectives in the strategy agreed by Members. At the end of the 
second quarter, performance was well on track in relation to both on-going 
developmental objectives and indeed, quantitative ones, such as spend in Cumbria, 
for example Cumbria County Council local SME spend.

The Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & Contract Management 
invited the Board to comment on the objectives and progress made over the last two 
quarters.

Members discussed a wide range of aspects within the report and a number of 
questions arose from these discussions.



A question was asked if there had been many complaints in respect of the Early 
Payment Scheme (PSS).

The Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & Contract Management 
advised that whilst there had been a few initial glitches in the system over the past 
four years, overall the system was working very well.

A further question was asked about the changes to this payment system and if it 
was a risk making this change.

The Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & Contract Management 
informed the Board that the new payment system had many improvements from the 
old system and that Service Centre colleagues were delivering a very good service.

A concern was raised with regards to the early payment system and if this benefits 
2nd or 3rd tier contractors being paid early.

The Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & Contract Management 
informed the Board that the Council’s more recent procurement exercises required 
prime contractors to ‘mirror’  our payment terms with them to their sub-contractors 
but that this required some form of audit check going forward.

Members asked for an update on construction works in the Ulverston area. The 
Executive Director – Corporate, Customer and Community Services suggested that 
a separate briefing be provided for the local Members on this matter.  

Members queried whether there were appropriate checks in place around the quality 
of highways and construction works and also site safety whilst works are ongoing. 

The Executive Director - Corporate, Customer and Community Services advised 
that this would be a matter for the Communities and Place Scrutiny Advisory Board 
and suggested that the Assistant Director - Highways and Transport be asked to 
advise on the arrangements that are already in place. 

A further question was asked if the Borderlands Deal would any effect on the 
procurement strategy.

The Executive Director - Corporate, Customer and Community Services advised 
that the Borderland Deal was in its early stages and some collaboration was taking 
place. The challenge with collaborating for procurement was the differing laws 
between England and Scotland.

Further discussions took place on the various services and how things might change 
in the future. The Board thought that this would be a good lead-in for Children 
Looked After apprenticeships with companies who tender for business.

The Senior Manager – Commissioning, Procurement & Contract Management 
discussed the remaining objectives, further explaining the achievements in relation 
to Cumbria’s spend with local organisations (including Small, Medium Enterprise), 
as well as national ones, confirming that Cumbria’s performance was very good in 
comparison with national targets. He went on to briefly explain the introduction an 



development of Contract Management and Supplier Analysis software which would 
be very useful to directorates and the wider Council in terms of ‘one system’ 
information capture and managements of suppliers within various categories of 
spend.

The Board thanks the Senior Manager - Commissioning, Procurement & Contract 
Management for his presentation which was very informative.

127 SCRUTINY CHAIRS UPDATE

This report was presented by the Senior Manager Policy and Scrutiny to provide an 
update to the Board from each of the Chairs of the Scrutiny Boards.

In order to provide an overview of the recent activity of each of the Scrutiny Boards, 
each Chair provided a short update. These were appended to the report. Recent 
activity undertaken by each Board was described along with a summary of issues which 
would be considered at forthcoming meetings or events.

Members AGREED to note the updates from the Boards.

128 SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD UPDATE REPORT AND WORK 
PROGRAMME

The Senior Manager Policy and Scrutiny presented this report which provided Scrutiny 
Management Board (SMB) with an update on any issues and developments that 
had occurred since the meeting of the Board on 20 September 2018.

The Board last met in September when consideration was given to progress with the 
Council’s approach to commercialism and enterprise. Members received a 
presentation providing an update on developments with a range of opportunities but 
were keen to further understand in more detail the targets and milestones for the 
programme; and also how capacity and the necessary skills were being secured to 
support the work. Members requested a briefing session be arranged. Potential 
dates for this meeting were being explored.

On 20th September a Deep Dive session took place on the management of long 
term absence. Members of SMB explored with officers from the People 
Management Team the reasons for long term absence from work and measures in 
place to seek to address this. SMB agreed to receive an update on this topic at the 
meeting of SMB in March 2019.

Scrutiny Work Programme 

The Work Programme continues to be kept under review and updated following all 
Board meetings when additional topics for Scrutiny were suggested. The current 
Work Programme was presented as Appendix 1 of the report. 

Scrutiny’s Engagement in Strategic Planning



At the last meeting of SMB it was agreed a further strategic planning session would 
take place once the budget consultation commenced. This session would be open 
to all non-executives and had been scheduled for 3rd December. It was AGREED by 
the Board that the Chair and Vice Chair could agree the Cabinet report on behalf of 
SMB.

Performance Working Group

The Performance Working Group (PWG) met in October to consider Quarter 1 
performance with delivery of the new Council Plan Delivery Plan. Members 
discussed a number of areas where performance was off track including children 
looked after, delivery of savings and FOIs. Members also received a presentation on 
permanent exclusions and explored the reasons why there was an increase and the 
role the local authority could play in supporting this. The Cabinet Member for 
Schools and Learning attended for this item and shared with the group her work to 
proactively lobby government on this matter. The Performance Working Group 
would meet again in January to consider quarter 2 performance.

Scrutiny Self- Assessment

On 20 September Chairs of each Board fed back to members of SMB headlines 
from the discussions in each Group about the Scrutiny Self- Assessment. All Groups 
had welcomed the work that was commencing and felt it was a positive step. 

Forward Plan

Members were asked to note the Forward Plan provided as Appendix 2 to the 
report. 

Noting the contracts on the Forward Plan the Local Member for Risedale highlighted 
a need to have a second crossing from Walney Island to Barrow as the Jubilee 
Bridge is the only current access for the island which caused many problems when 
this was blocked or restricted.

Members AGREED to:

a) note the range of activity set out in the report

b) note the Work Programme presented in Appendix 1 of the report

c) the Chair and Vice Chair of SMB agree the report from SMB to 
Cabinet in December; setting out the response from SMB to the 
budget consultation.

d) consider the Forward Plan of Key Decisions set out in Appendix 2 
of the report.

e) the Chair and Vice Chair to agree the Strategic Planning report to 
Cabinet from SMB.



129 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Board would be held on 12 March 2019 at Cumbria House, 
Botchergate, Carlisle at 10.00am.

The meeting ended at 11.55 am


